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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

October 24, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold, Cynthia Austin, Shannon Blankinship, Leon Carrero, Rena Coughlin, Ben Davis, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Betty Holzendorf, Bill Mason, Michael Munz, Jim Rinaman, Opio Sokoni, Dwain Senterfitt, Tom Taylor, Kelli Wells
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:01 and members introduced themselves. 
Ms. Boyer reviewed the highlights of the October 17 meeting. There was brief discussion of Library Director Barbara Gubbin’s comments last week regarding the form of a library board if a library taxing authority was to be created.  Mr. Anderson, Chair of the Library Board of Trustees, believed that a new board would be comprised of the Mayor, three City Council members and a representative of the School Board to levy the tax, but the Library Board would continue to exist to handle the library’s operational matters.  Ms. Boyer suggested that a board comprised of multiple City Council members might be problematic since the Council only acts as a collective body and delegating taxing authority to a small subset may not be possible. Wyman Duggan suggested that the Value Adjustment Board, already composed of a combination of City Council and School Board members, might serve that purpose since 
There will not be a task force meeting next Thursday; the next meeting will be on November 7th to discuss the results of the town hall meetings and on the 14th to discuss subcommittees and future work process.

Damian Cook reviewed the town hall meetings: October 24th, Fletcher High School and FSCJ North Campus; Oct 28th, FSCJ Kent Campus; Oct 29th, Mandarin High School; Nov. 4th, FSCJ Downtown Campus.  Staff is working on scheduling another meeting for the Arlington area, either at FSCJ South Campus or perhaps another central location.
Budget and Capital Improvement Program processes
Angela Moyer and Robin Lawrence – Finance Department

The internal budget process begins in early February with a review of collective bargaining agreements, health insurance contract, and other underlying factors that will drive costs for the year. A department head budget kickoff meeting is held in early March to distribute timelines and budget process information to the department heads who make their budget submission to the Budget Office in mid-April.  After a month of budget analysis by the Budget Office, negotiations over details begin with the departments in mid-May.  In early June the City gets its preliminary estimates of property tax values and revenues and works through early July to determine the budget’s details and form which must be presented to the City Council by July 15th.  Once the budget is presented to the City Council then the Council Auditor’s Office takes charge of the process and the Budget Office provides support to the process from that point.
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer about how the Budget Office or Mayor’s Office works with the departments to prioritize spending within limited resources, Ms. Moyer stated that in the latest process the departments were given a budget target to hit, the departments developed a ranked list of proposed cuts to meet the target, and the Mayor’s Office then made the final decisions as to what programs were fully funded or reduced. In response to a question from Leon Carrero, Ms. Moyer described the difference between controllable vs. non-controllable costs resulting from an across-the-board budget cut imposed by the City Council  several years ago that required cuts in budget items over which deaprtments have no real control (pension contributions, health insurance premiums, pass-through grants, etc.).  The Budget Office and Council Auditor’s Office have agreed upon a list of which costs are discretionary and controllable and which are not. In response to a question from Wyman Duggan, Ms. Moyer explained that the Budget Office does take year-end fund balances into account in preparing subsequent year budgets.  For some departments the carry-overs are normal and anticipated and built into the process. Any funds not encumbered for use at the end of a fiscal year are swept into General Fund fund balance unless specifically reserved by Council action.
In response to a question about zero-based budgeting, Ms. Moyer said that her office tracks baseline budgets from year to year and keeps track of proposed enhancements or reductions, but does not require re-justification of every expenditure every year. The previous year baseline is generally accepted as the baseline for the next year, and it is the changes that are carefully scrutinized. She explained that departments typically have the ability to shift funding within the overall budget authorization to give greater emphasis to some programs and less to other programs. She stated that the Chief Administrative Office is the point of contact for almost all department heads, so she presumes that it is the CAO (perhaps with the participation of Chief Financial Officer Ronnie Belton) who negotiates with the department heads over final budget amounts and program priorities. In response to a question from Kay Ehas, Ms. Moyer stated that since 2008 the City has been in a very reactive mode trying to fill budget holes and avoid disasters; it’s nearly impossible to plan for more than a year under those circumstances. She stated that the City’s employer contribution for the Police and Fire Pension Fund isn’t received until sometime in June, so it’s one of the last items to be fixed and it’s a large and growing cost.
Ms. Moyer introduced Lisa Goldman of the Information Technology Division to give a brief overview of ITD’s 5-year technology plan which looks at all of the City’s fundamental technology platforms.  Nineteen specific initiatives have been identified which, if funded and implemented, would dramatically improve operational efficiency and transparency.
In response to a question from Sam Mousa, Ms. Moyer indicated that the budget process no longer includes meetings between the department heads and the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee to determine budget priorities and prioritize programs and cuts. Ms. Moyer stated that according to the City organizational chart she reports to the Budget Officer, who reports to the Chief Financial Officer.  In reality, she is the technician who processes the numbers and builds the structure of the budget and in that capacity works directly for the Budget Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the Mayor’s Office as each of them plays their role in the budget process.

Former Mayor Tommy Hazouri
Mr. Hazouri was strongly supportive of consolidation and the strong mayor form of government.  It centralizes authority and accountability, but is dependent on the quality of leadership to be truly successful.  He believes that the accomplishments of his and subsequent administrations (removing tolls, eliminating odors, Better Jacksonville Plan, etc.) would not have been possible without consolidation. He noted that citizens will always call their elected representatives with their problems because that’s human nature, regardless of whatever administrative process exists to deal with those problems. A good citizen service process is needed to address problems and ensure that public services are provided in an effective manner, and that should reduce the calls to council members for service.  With regard to the Government in the Sunshine law, Mr. Hazouri stated that it serves a good purpose but any changes would need to be done by amending state law or the Florida Constitution. Mr. Hazouri stated that voter participation depends in large part on overall civic enthusiasm – when good things are happening and the citizens feel like the City is succeeding and making progress, they are more inclined to vote.  

In response to a question from Chuck Arnold about whether it’s possible to get away from the property tax as the basis for local government finance, Mr. Hazouri said that there are few possibilities for alternative revenue other than an income tax and that’s going to be very difficult to promote. In response to a question from Kay Ehas, Mr. Hazouri stated that for most of consolidation’s history each mayor has hired a chief administrative officer to run the day-to-day business of government as an equivalent to a city manager. Those CAOs have provided local government knowledge and continuity between administrations until recently.  That doesn’t seem to be the case today. In response to a question from Lori Boyer about the possibility of having specific job qualifications for the chief administrative officer and/or requirements for a mayor to retain a CAO if numerous department heads are replaced at one time, Mr. Hazouri felt that a mayor should not be forced to keep a CAO or department heads with whom he/she doesn’t have a good relationship, although they should naturally want to keep good, experienced people. In response to a question from Opio Sokoni about whether consolidation fulfilled its promises in the core city and minority neighborhoods, Mr. Hazouri stated that the buck stops with the mayor and he believes every mayor has done their best to work with city council members to address neighborhood issues over the years.  The results may not be sufficient, but it’s not from lack of interest or deliberate neglect. In response to a question from Jim Rinaman about the General Counsel selection process, Mr. Hazouri generally approved of the current process, recognizing that mayors will naturally have a preference and that will naturally have influence on what the selection committee recommends. He stated that the General Counsel must represent all of the City’s agencies and entities equally and can’t be seen to be beholden to the mayor. He approved of the advisory legal opinion process to settle internal disputes without having to resort to lawsuits between City entities. Both Jim Rinaman and Sam Mousa stated that the CAO is the city’s manager if the mayor chooses to use them that way.
In response to a question from Sam Mousa about instances when he was either very happy or very unhappy to serve in a consolidated government, Mr. Hazouri said that Jacksonville is unique in Florida and it is incumbent upon the Duval Legislative Delegation to keep that in mind when legislation is passing laws that impact on Florida cities and counties. In response to a question from Kay Ehas about how the City can ever make progress when we have term limits on elected officials and a tremendous loss of institutional knowledge every few years, Mr. Hazouri agreed that the City has commissioned many, many plans and then never followed through with them, but there’s really no way to mandate what mayors and city councils can and can’t do once they’re elected. He doesn’t know how you could take away the freedom of an elected official to pursue their own goals and make their own plans, but hoped that there would be some continuity from one administration to the next.
Budget and Capital Improvement Program processes (continued)
Michael Munz indicated his frustration that the Task Force is not hearing from the City’s decision makers in these meetings and is instead hearing from line employees who can’t speak to how policy decisions are being made at the highest levels.

Robin Lawrence of the Budget Office gave an overview of the process by which the Capital Improvement Program is assembled and presented each year. The CIP process begins in the first quarter of the fiscal year with the Budget Office getting an indication from the Mayor’s Office of how much funding will be allocated to capital projects in the next year.  In the second quarter the Ordinance Code mandates that the Finance Department meet with the Public Works and Planning and Development Departments (acting as a CIP steering committee) to begin the process of prioritizing projects submitted by all departments and constitutional officers. Mandatory projects (i.e. ADA settlement projects) are identified and discretionary projects are analyzed and ranked, and the City Treasury is consulted about how much cash flow is needed in the next year for existing programmed projects. Some IT projects don’t meet the statutory definition of a “capital” improvement and these are frequently referred to the ITEC Committee for inclusion in the 5-year technology plan. In 2013 the Budget Office convened a CIP evaluation team comprised of representatives of many departments and constitutional officers to review all proposed projects.  The results of those evaluations were combined with the mandatory projects and compared to the available funding and borrowing capacity, and the CFO and Budget Officer made the final call on the project list. 
In response to a question from Jim Rinaman about whether the pension costs for employees of internal service agencies could be funded as a stand-alone cost instead of allocated through the departmental billings to the user agencies, Ms. Moyer noted that it could be problematic in instances such as when internal services are provided to non-general fund agencies. That would have the effect of the General Fund bearing the cost of the unfunded pension liability that should really be allocated to those non-General Fund users. In response to a question from Kay Ehas about how much the CIP assembly process consults with City Council members, Ms. Lawrence indicated that they are not currently a part of the process but the Finance Department is considering how the Council can be included in the future.  She also noted that the CIP planning process does not currently refer to the existing neighborhood action plans. Ms. Moyer stated that the process will be expanded next year to include more agencies and the City Council.  Ms. Lawrence was unsure how the Planning Department evaluates the CIP project list and relates it to the 2030 Comprehensive Plan. This year’s plan included mostly mandatory and capital maintenance and repair items and very few discretionary, new projects, so there was probably little relationship to the Comp Plan in this very limited CIP program. Chairwoman Boyer noted that the Finance Committee appointed a subcommittee to evaluate and add CIP projects to the list provided by the administration, but that committee didn’t know about or utilize any of the administration’s CIP work, to the best of her knowledge.
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman noted that budget process is year-round. His office produces a quarterly budget summary. Currently the City is involved in the close-out process for FY13 and very shortly will be looking at the funds left at the end of the year that will be swept into the fund balance account. The Police and Fire Pension Fund sets the annual actuarial rate that determines the City’s employer contribution rate for the pension and that happens late in the budget process in May or June, which can be very problematic for the overall budget. Ms. Boyer noted that many of the important budget factors (estimated property tax revenues, pension contribution rates, etc.) are not available until very late in the budget process, so the timing of City Council elections and terms of office may not make much difference to the end result. In response to a question from Jim Rinaman, Mr. Sherman indicated that changes in actuarial assumptions (assumed rate of return, which mortality table is used, etc.) all tend to be negative to cost of the pensions.
Mr. Sherman stated that there is no hard and fast definition in the Code of what constitutes a “balanced budget.” When the question was raised during the recent budget process about returning the budget to the Mayor’s office on the grounds that it was not balanced, it was determined that there is no clear provision in state law or the City Charter and Code about how that could happen. The Council Auditor’s Office has no involvement in the budget process until the Mayor presents the budget to City Council so that they can be an independent and unbiased analyst of what is presented. State law requires local governments to set the tentative maximum millage levy only 35 days after the preliminary property tax roll is certified by the Property Appraiser on July 1st, so that must be done only 2 weeks after the budget is submitted on July 15th  which can be very difficult. He believes that something needs to be done to make the timing of the process better and indicated that he’s looking forward to meeting with a subcommittee of the Task Force to discuss it. Mr. Sherman highlighted the long tenure of his employees as a source of continuity and institutional knowledge for the budget process. He noted that turnover of top level appointed officials is common as administrations change, but usually the next line of deputy directors and division chiefs stayed on.  The most recent change of administrations saw a wholesale removal of several layers of administrators and an elimination of all deputy director positions.  There are still several financial positions (i.e. Comptroller) that remain unfilled after 2 years.
Mr. Sherman explained the concept of a “lapse factor” which occurs when a department does not have all employee positions filled every day of the fiscal year, which produces an amount of savings from salaries and benefits budgeted but not expended.  Usually the Council Auditor and the administration agree on a realistic lapse factor.  In recent years administrations have begun imposing “extraordinary lapses” which are simply budget cuts applied to departmental budgets without regard to natural salary and benefit savings possibilities. Mr. Sherman indicated that the recently completed budget process had a $60 million extraordinary lapse that placed extreme pressure on his office and the City Council to solve a very large deficit.  This year’s budget ordinance included an Ordinance Code amendment to prohibit a lapse factor of more than 2% on the budget as a whole or more than 4% in any department.
Mr. Sherman indicated that the Mayor and the constitutional officers have the ability to administratively move funding and employees to different line items and functions within the confines of their total allocations. The changes must be reported to the Council Auditor within 3 days of the change and are frequently reported to him in advance. He explained how the budget close-out process works and how funds are carried over from one year to the next.  Whereas it used to be common to reach the end of a fiscal year with $10-12 million in unspent funds that could be carried over to build the budget for the next fiscal year, in recent years all the variances have tended to be negative so there is little or no carry-over from year to year.  There are only a couple of specific allowances for departments to carry-over unspent funds from one year to the next as specifically authorized by Council action – the Supervisor of Elections and the Sheriff’s Office. Mr. Sherman disagreed with the way some departments say that the City “takes” their revenues for the General Fund when it should stay in the department; the General Fund heavily subsidizes the operations of all the departments and they don’t have to live entirely by their own revenues. If they did, then the cost and revenue structure of the government would have to be very different than the current system.
Mr. Sherman stated that there is no formal statutory consequence for a department exceeding its budget; that’s a management matter for the Mayor and the department head to address. He stated that there are 8 separate pieces of legislation that are needed to encompass the budget, the tax levies and the Capital Improvement Program.  The Mayor may not veto the millage levy, he may veto the CIP, and he may issue line-item vetoes on the budget but may not veto the entire document.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:22.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 10.24.13
3:00 p.m.
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